CORPORATE RESOURCES OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE 

THURSDAY 16 JUNE 2005 AT 2.00 PM

PRESENT:
Councillor Guest (Chairman), Councillors S Bowman, Mrs Bradley, Earp (as substitute for Councillor Mrs Prest), Glover, Joscelyne,  Ms Quilter and Mrs Styth.

ALSO

PRESENT:
Ms Tina Meyer - Audit Manager, Audit Commission



CROS.41/05
APOLOGY FOR ABSENCE

An apology for absence was submitted on behalf of Councillor Mrs Prest

CROS.42/05
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest affecting the business to be transacted.

CROS.43/05
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING

The Minutes of the meeting held on 31 March 2005 were agreed as a correct record of the meeting and signed by the Chairman.

CROS.44/05
CALL-IN OF DECISIONS

There were no matters which were the subject of call-in.

CROS.45/05
WORK PROGRAMME

The Overview and Scrutiny Manager presented the work programme for 2005/06 and highlighted the following matters –

· Public Assets – Members’ attention was drawn to Minute Excerpt EX.070/05 later on the Agenda which stated that the Leader considered that the Executive should lead on Asset Recovery with Overview and Scrutiny playing a valuable scrutiny role in holding the Executive to account.  He would ensure that proposals put forward by the Executive on Asset Recovery would be submitted to Overview and Scrutiny for comment.

· The Council Budget items would now be considered at a special meeting of the Committee to be held at 3.00 pm on 23 June 2005.

In response to a Member’s questions, Mr Mallinson advised that Implementing Electronic Government would be submitted to the Committee annually and it was for Members to identify their role.  Similarly the Committee was being asked to identify its role on the Pay and Workforce Strategy.

RESOLVED – That the work programme and the information provided by the Overview and Scrutiny Manager be noted.

CROS.46/05
MONITORING OF FORWARD PLAN ITEMS RELEVANT TO THIS COMMITTEE

The Overview and Scrutiny Manager presented report LDS.30/05 highlighting issues within the ambit of this Committee included within the Forward Plan of Executive Decisions for the period 1 June 2005 to 30 September 2005.

Mr Mallinson then explained the current status of each item.

RESOLVED –That the report be noted.

CROS.47/05
REFERENCES FROM THE EXECUTIVE AND OTHER OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEES
(a) Central Referral System
The Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee had on 17 March 2005 considered a report from the Communications Manager (SP.02/05) on the Development of a Central Referral System.  The Committee had resolved –

“(1)  That the current Members Referral System be continued with the Officers feeding the information into the Customer Relationship Management (CRM) Stystem.

(2) That the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee be charged with monitoring the progress and effectiveness of the Customer Relationship Management System and the way it receives information from the current Members Referral System.”

The Overview and Scrutiny Manager advised that information would be brought forward as part of the next Customer Contact Centre report.

RESOLVED – That the position be noted.

(b) Storm and Flood Damage – Asset Recovery
The Executive had on 18 April 2005 considered a reference (Minute CROS.27/05 refers) from this Committee drawing a number of matters to their attention relating to the Willowholme Industrial Estate and other asset recovery issues following the recent floods.

The Executive had responded that this Committee be informed that the Head of Property Services was investigating a Business Case for funding for Willowholme Industrial Estate and that the Executive would lead on Asset Recovery with any proposals being submitted to the Overview and Scrutiny Committee for scrutiny.

RESOLVED – That the position be noted.

(c) Cumbria Sub-Regional Strategy and Action Plan
The Executive had on 18 April 2005 considered a reference from this Committee containing its observations on a report of the Head of Strategic and Performance Services on the Cumbria Sub‑Regional Strategy and Action Plan (Minute CROS.28/05 refers).  The Executive wished to inform this Committee – 

“(1)  That the Cumbria Sub‑Regional Strategy and Action Plan is a public document and available from the Head of Strategic and Performance Services.

(2) That the Executive agrees with the recommendation that a presentation/workshop session be held on the subject for all Members of Council and this be arranged in the new Municipal Year.”

A Member asked that substitute Members be also invited to attend the forthcoming workshop session.

RESOLVED – That the position be noted.

CROS.48/05
AUDIT AND INSPECTION PLAN 2005/06

There was submitted the final version of the Audit Commission’s Audit and Inspection Plan for 2005/06 which detailed the audit work proposed to be undertaken during that period.

Ms Tina Meyer, Audit Manager, was present at the meeting and outlined the content of the Plan for the benefit of the Committee.

Further to Ms Meyer’s comment that a member of the team was on a six month sabbatical, Members questioned whether the planned outputs could be delivered on time particularly bearing in mind problems experienced over the past three years with late signing off of the Council’s accounts.

In response, Ms Meyer indicated that other members of the team would be covering those responsibilities and she was confident that adequate staff were in place.  The Audit Commission was working with the Council with a view to improving the process but that was an ongoing process.  Discussions were also taking place to establish the most appropriate meetings for submission of the SAS 610 report.

A Member commented that the Council was perhaps unique in that it had suffered many disasters over the past few years.  Bids for grant assistance had been turned down and he questioned whether that would impact upon the Council or GONW.

Ms Meyer indicated that she would require sight of the relative documentation, but would reply to the Member.

Referring to the recent floods, a Member commented on short‑term measures which could be taken and asked whether the Council should be looking for additional funding in order that assistance could be offered to the most vulnerable.

Ms Mayer advised that her key concern was the impact on the current year’s audit.   Dr Gooding, Executive Director, added that the principal impact had been the loss of audit working papers.

Referring to the audit risks of safer communities – the impact of drug use and highways and transport – road safety, a Member questioned how those were assessed with the other partners involved.

Ms Meyer explained that a cross-cutting approach was adopted to look at the role of all partners in any project.  However, when writing a report she would concentrate on the impact for the Council in particular.

The Chairman thanked Ms Meyer for her attendance.

RESOLVED – That the Audit and Inspection Plan for 2005/06 be noted.

CROS.49/05
JANUARY FLOOD – EMERGENCY PLAN REVIEW

The Overview and Scrutiny Manager presented report OS.02/05 summarising the debrief process and its outcomes in relation to the City Council’s Emergency Planning responsibilities, as defined within the County General Emergency Plan.

A number of de-briefing sessions had been held at Officer level within the Council and with the Government Office North West, resulting in an Action Plan being drawn up.  A copy of the Action Plan was appended to the report including an update on progress on the various actions required.  Whilst most actions could be delivered within existing resources, any that required additional funding would be addressed through the normal Business Planning process.  

It was proposed that this Committee monitor the Action Plan’s implementation and a further progress report be submitted in the Autumn.

Mr Mallinson added that the Government Office North West was leading on a multi‑agency de‑brief and would be producing an overall report which would be reported to Members as soon as it became available.  It was clear from the various de‑brief sessions that the City Council’s response was highly regarded by parter agencies and that City Council staff had responded magnificently in very difficult circumstances.  They showed great dedication and creativity whilst working long hours, often working outside their normal roles, and the commitment and corporate working across Units and Teams paid great dividends.   

In considering the report, Members raised the following –

(a) It was a very comprehensive report which identified a number of improvements.   However, during the recent floods, the only source of information open to the majority of Members was via Radio Cumbria.  It was particularly important in such circumstances that Members in affected Wards were appraised of the situation.


Reference should, if possible, be made to the issue of keeping Members informed during an emergency even if that was restricted to Group Leaders who could then cascade information to their colleagues.

Mr Mallinson advised that Radio Cumbria was the pre‑planned source of information.  The County Emergency Plan included a chapter on the involvement of and communication with Members, but that was dependant upon normal lines of communication being available. Communications had been extremely difficult during the floods, but he took on board the Member’s point and undertook to give the matter further thought.

(b) A Member queried the possible use of village halls as Reception Centres in future emergencies.

In response Mr Mallinson explained that primary Reception Centres as designated in the Emergency Plan would always be used as first choice.  However, if those were not available (as had been the case during the floods) then fall back arrangements required to be in place.   Discussions as regards the use of village halls were ongoing as part of the development process.

It should also be noted that in the immediate aftermath of the floods people had left their homes and went to various premises which became Reception Centres in an ad hoc manner.   Officers from the County Emergency Planning Unit would be holding workshops to ensure that in such a scenario people were equipped to respond.

(c) Concern was expressed that possible shortfalls in equipment and personnel may arise with such ad hoc arrangements.  A Member asked what provision was being made for the future.

Mr Mallinson advised that available resources would primarily be directed to the established Reception Centres.  However, when Officers became aware that an ad hoc Centre had opened a Manager and other sources of support would be allocated as soon as was possible.

(d) A Member felt that all of the Reception Centres had operated magnificently.  It was important that Centres were within easy reach of the affected community and had the necessary facilities.  She was concerned that the use of voluntary Centres may deplete resources for primary Centres and questioned whether emergency planning exercises were provided so that people were adequately trained.

Mr Mallinson replied that was already done.  Premises were marked against a check list of key facilities which immediately ruled out the use of many.  The issue was being revisited, but arrangements had to be in place to respond to all emergencies and not restricted to flooding.

RESOLVED – That the report be noted, subject to the comments outlined above.

CROS.50/05
RISK MANAGEMENT POLICY

Pursuant to Minute EX.054/05, Dr Gooding, Executive Director presented report CE.06/05 enclosing a draft Risk Management Policy for consultation.  As part of the Council’s corporate governance arrangements, it was important that a clear Risk Management Policy was in place which articulated the Authority's approach to managing risk, both in terms of how risk was quantified and how response to risk was delivered.

The effective management of risk did not mean the elimination or absolute avoidance of risk.  Any successful organisation needed to understand the risks to which it was, or may be, exposed in order to inform quality decision making. Risk and benefit were often linked and in order to maximise benefit, risks must often be taken in a controlled and carefully managed way.

The Risk Management Policy aimed to clearly communicate to all stakeholders a number of important principles that must be applied consistently as follows:

- a clear and unambiguous definition of risk and risk management;

- defined roles and responsibilities for senior officers and members;

- a method for risk analysis;

- definition of the Council’s risk tolerance, i.e. specific and explicit definition of what degree of risk was acceptable.

A Risk Management Strategy was also submitted which described how the Authority would put policy into practice. Whilst the City Council must approve the Risk Management Policy, the Strategy would be a working document with progress being monitored by the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee and the Portfolio Holder for Policy and Performance Management.

Dr Gooding further reported that the Town Clerk and Chief Executive intended to undertake a restructure of the authority during the summer, as a result of which there may be changes in the Officers working on risk management.  The Policy had already been used in a number of areas and was found to be useful.

Members’ comments were invited in order that a revised draft could be considered by the Executive.

In considering the matter, Members highlighted the following issues –

(a) In response to a question about why some boxes in the Appendix were blank, Dr Gooding advised that reflected the idea that certain kinds of risk had to have some impact e.g. if there was damage to public confidence in the Council that could not be negligible or marginal.

(b) In response to a question, Dr Gooding indicated that Councillor Firth (Portfolio Holder for Finance and Resources) was the designated Risk Champion.

(c) Referring to section 3.1.1 of the draft Risk Management Policy, a Member noted that the Chief Executive had overall responsibility for risk management arrangements in the Council.  She believed that responsibility should lie with Members who took decisions rather than Officers and questioned why there was no reference in the document to Executive responsibility.  That was particularly important bearing in mind recent cases of corporate manslaughter for example.

In response, Dr Gooding explained that in terms of risk management arrangements were about making sure Members were aware which was where the Town Clerk and Chief Executive’s responsibility lay.  It did not mean that the Town Clerk and Chief Executive was responsible for every decision made and he acknowledged that the wording required clarification.

The Member added that on occasion Members of the Development Control Committee for example went against the Officer’s recommendation, and clearly there was the possibility that Members would pursue a course of action even when the risks were clearly laid out.  She questioned whether reference to that should be included.

Dr Gooding believed that a risk assessment was no different in status to any other piece of advice which Members received from an Officer.  He stressed that it was important that risk management was not a panacea for decision making elsewhere and undertook to find a way of clarifying that point in the Policy.

(d) A Member stressed the importance of the Executive having ownership of the Risk Management Strategy.

Dr Gooding recognised that there was work to be done around the role of the Executive with regard to performance management and that point required to be addressed.

RESOLVED – That the comments outlined at (a) to (d) above be conveyed to the Executive as this Committee’s comments on the Risk Management Policy.

CROS.51/05
CARLISLE CITY COUNCIL PRIORITIES

Dr Gooding, Executive Director, presented report CE.10/05 attaching for consideration report CE.09/05 detailing proposals for a further refinement of the City Council’s priorities within the Corporate Plan and identifying how that would determine the Council’s approach to service delivery, service planning and budgeting.  The current Corporate Plan had been approved by the City Council in June 2005 and covered the period 2004 to 2007.

A number of factors had influenced the strategic thinking of the Council and supported the need for a further refinement of priorities.  There were two proposed priorities for the City Council –

1. Learning City

One of the Council’s stated priorities was to develop Carlisle’s regional status and, in order to address that and support significant economic growth enabled by a sector already established within Carlisle, it was recommended that that priority focus on Carlisle as a Learning City.  That meant enabling the provision of high quality education and training across the range of requirements in order to provide opportunities for our communities and local businesses to drive economic development.

The provision of world class higher and further education and training across Carlisle would not only attract students, contributing to the vibrancy and diversity of the City, but also generate the right conditions for sustainable economic development in the City.

A Learning City also meant opportunities for adult education, development of basic skills and work-based development.  The aim was to ‘grow our own’ skilled workforce and deliver equality of opportunity so that the communities of Carlisle could realise their potential and fully participate in the development of the City.

Wider skills and education needs could also be addressed through partnerships with the business community in order to ensure that Carlisle had the right workforce to ensure its future prosperity and competitiveness.

For the City Council the development of a ‘Learning City’ ethos was key in determining and addressing skills gaps within our own workforce through our own Pay and Workforce Development Strategy.

2. Cleaner, Greener and Safer

For other key promises such as ‘alleviate deprivation and social exclusion’ and ‘achieve excellence in core services’ and to address local peoples’ concerns about their neighbourhoods, it was recommended that the Council’s focus in that area should be on a cleaner, greener and safer City.  That meant a City with a Council that was working with partners to get the basics right and add value, and set and achieve challenging targets for the resource‑intensive front line services important to local people.

There was also an important dependency between the Cleaner, Greener and Safer priority and the recovery work following the flooding that had affected Carlisle.  One of the key messages driving recovery work, including Carlisle Renaissance, was to get Carlisle ‘back to normal but better’.  A clearer focus and improvements in Cleaner, Greener and Safer service areas would be important in enabling the recovery work to successfully deliver.

The themes ‘clean’, ‘green’ and ‘safe’ were mutually dependent, but the priority service areas could be loosely grouped as follows –

Cleaner – litter collection, Graffiti removal, street cleaning, prevention of dog fouling, dealing with abandoned vehicles, air quality.

Greener – waste minimisation, recycling more waste, grounds maintenance, management of parks and open spaces, conservation (planning), sustainability (reducing impact on the environment, both directly and as a community leader).

Safer – designing out crime (planning), provision of youth schemes, licensing, emergency planning, CCTV, highways/road safety, food standards and health and safety, the Crime and Disorder Reduction Partnership.

A number of the strategies would be developed in consultation with communities and other stakeholders to ensure that the detail of how the Council delivered upon the priorities was aligned with the needs of consultees.

A new Performance Management Framework, coupled with priority led Service Plans and Budgets, would drive the delivery of front line services to customers.  The impact on customers would be the delivery of continuously improving services that contributed to delivering the longer term aspirations for the City.

The Executive had on 13 June 2005 considered the matter and supported the refined priorities for the City Council (Minute EX.082/05 refers)

Dr Gooding asked that the Committee gave particular consideration to the questions detailed on pages 1 and 2 of report CE.10/05.

Members then raised the following questions and observations –

(a) The two priorities proposed were very different, one relating to the Council’s role as facilitator rather than provider.  How would performance be judged/monitored on the former?

Dr Gooding acknowledged that the Learning City was more about partnership working.   Benefits of having it as a clear priority included influencing decision making on high quality education and informing the thinking and actions of Officers and Members when working in a partnership environment.  As regards monitoring then the Council would look for two things – achieving specific objectives largely in partnership and evidence that the Council had successfully influenced what it wished to influence.

(b) In response to a question Dr Gooding advised that the Audit Commission was not prepared to approve what local authorities were in the process of doing.   The Audit Commission was, however, happy for the Council to set its own priorities so long as those were evidenced.

(c) A Member believed that if consulted the general public would disregard Learning City as a priority because they were desperate for a cleaner, fairer City.   People wanted money to be spent on improving their areas and would see that as the priority.  Also, it was not so easy to quantify the costs associated with Learning City.

Members were being asked to accept a nebulous concept, but were not being consulted on developments surrounding University provision, etc.

Dr Gooding stated that Cleaner, Greener, Safer was where significant resources were likely to go.  The Council already had many more people engaged in activities directly linked to that priority. Learning City was important as a priority since it would inform the way in which services were provided and decisions made.

He accepted that it could be regarded as nebulous but the thinking was about the future viability of Carlisle as a good place to live, work and visit.  He could take those views forward to the Executive as legitimate concerns.

A Member felt that economic regeneration was much more important and should be identified as a priority, with Learning City sitting below that or identified as a third priority.

Dr Gooding agreed that economic regeneration was important, however, it did not constitute a clear focussed priority.   The Learning City agenda was vital if economic regeneration was to be successful, but did not mean that other facts would be ignored.  Clearly it was a matter for Members to decide.

Another Member reflected on the inspiration and dedication of people like the late Lawrie Eilbeck, without whom Carlisle would not have Higher and Further Education facilities.  It was the responsibility of the City Council to have aspirations like Learning City and take action to ensure that the City retained its young people who were the City’s future.   If Learning City was chosen as a priority then workshop sessions would be relevant for Overview and Scrutiny.

(d) Referring Cleaner, Greener, Safer a Member wished to see a strong commitment on youth involvement and for the Council to take the lead.   Such action had been successful recently in the area of Back Lanes.  

He further expressed disappointment that the Executive was not represented at the meeting to listen to Members’ views.

Dr Gooding indicated that he would prepare a report, detailing Members’ comments, to be agreed by the Chairmen of the three Overview and Scrutiny Committees before its submission to the Executive.

RESOLVED – That the views of the Committee, as outlined at (a) – (d) above be included within the Executive Director’s next report to the Executive.

CROS.52/05
ANNUAL EFFICIENCY STATEMENT

Dr Gooding, Executive Director, presented Report CE.08/05 enclosing the Annual Efficiency Statement for the City Council for 2005/06 which had been submitted to the Office of the Deputy Prime Minister on 15 April 2005 as required.  There had been identified efficiencies of £804,768 for 2005/06 which was comfortably over the target of £600,000.  In addition, further efficiencies for 2004/05 had be identified in the 'backward looking' statement which would be brought to a future meeting of the Committee.

Whilst the efficiencies reported were for information at this stage, an Efficiency Plan was to be produced which may require formal decisions and that would be reported to the Committee as appropriate.

The Efficiency Plan would be informed by corporate priorities and would track the re-investment of efficiencies in priority services.  It would have a number of actions which would be monitored by the Committee.

The matter had been considered by the Executive on 18 April 2005, at which time the Annual Efficiency Statement was noted.  (Minute EX.073/05 refers).

In considering the matter, Members made the following observations – 

(a) Productive time – key action: introduce flexible/seasonal working in Commercial and Technical Services - a Member queried whether an agreement had been reached with the Trade Unions.

Dr Gooding advised that discussions on annualised hours were ongoing and Officers were confident that an agreement could be reached.

(b) Referring to the management of attendance, a Member asked whether it was realistic to expect savings to be made.

In response, Dr Gooding explained that Business Unit Heads had been asked to identify savings which they believed could be delivered.  In terms of efficiencies, the Council had comfortably exceeded the target for the year and so it was not crucial if those savings were not realised.  The Head of Member Support and Employee Services added that it was important to the authority as a whole that Commercial and Technical Services met that target and therefore it was entirely consistent as a target.

RESOLVED – That the Annual Efficiency Statement for the City Council for 2005/06 be noted.

CROS.53/05
PAY AND WORKFORCE STRATEGY

Dr Gooding, Executive Director, presented report CE.12/05 on the Pay and Workforce Strategy project.  Under the terms of the 2004 National Joint Council Pay Agreement the authority was required to produce a Pay and Workforce Strategy (PWS) by March 2007.  The intention of the PWS was to help improve the performance of the Council.

The PWS project was complex and demanding with implications not only for the workforce, but the Council as a whole.  The project would be managed using PRINCE2 methodology and a qualified practitioner had been allocated as Project Manager; a project team assembled and draft Project Initiation Document (PID) produced as detailed at Appendix A to the report.

Dr Gooding reported that the strategy would be defined and developed through five, intrinsically linked, work packages that all fed recommendations into a sixth, the PWS Implementation Work Package.  The reason for that was that findings and recommendations from each of the work packages required to be considered holistically to enable full consideration of the implications for the Council.

Trade Union involvement had been actively encouraged and a Local Implementation Agreement had been reached with the Unions, CJC had nominated a representative to be the primary Union contact and had a quality control input to the project.  There would also be additional Union involvement in each of the individual work packages.

The Head of Member Support and Employee Services further advised –

1. Relationship with Trade Unions – the authority had decided that it wanted it to be a collaborative project and that had been positively reciprocated by the Trade Unions.  Agreement had been reached with the Trade Unions in April setting out the principles of how they and the Council could work together.  Clearly the Trade Unions would not simply agree with everything and a lot of work remained to be done.  When recommendations came forward they would be as endorsed by the Trade Unions.

2. Resources – the Council had approved resources to enable the project to start and it was anticipated that it would run until 2008, with the bulk of the work taking place in 2006.  Every local authority had to achieve a pay deal and it was a major project for the Council.  Progress would be commented upon in the CPA 2007.

Members were invited to comment on the draft PID and suggest ways in which progress on the project could be presented to the Committee in a meaningful and effective way.

Members made the following observations –

(a) The Committee would like a monitoring role as the Strategy went through its various stages.

(b) A Member commented that pay was just one element and questioned the status of other motivators such as status in the community, flexibility of working, etc.

Mr Williams replied that one of the main outcomes would be a pay and reward system for the authority which would cover all aspects.

(c) Appendix A.1 – People Policies Work Package – a Member noted that it was proposed that some recommendations be circulated to the Board for approval and questioned what that meant.

Dr Gooding clarified that the Project Board would not take decisions which required to be taken by Members.

(d) In response to a Member’s request Dr Gooding confirmed that he would be delighted to provide training in PRINCE2 for all who were interested.  A Member added that it may be beneficial to extend such training to senior Managers.

(e) Members asked whether a ‘Champion’ from the Committee could be attached to each of the six work packages identified in an observer/supportive role and whether there were any areas in which they could be constructively involved.  Certain Members had a wealth of previous experience in industrial relations.

Dr Gooding indicated that it was vital to get good Member involvement across the board and he would be happy for Members to act as ‘Champions’.  

The Project Manager advised that areas for Member involvement could be identified as the Project developed.    Mr Williams offered to facilitate a workshop to give Members a broad overview and steer on the work packages.  It  may be possible to combine that with the PRINCE2 training requested above.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Committee’s observations on the Pay and Workforce Strategy, as outlined above, be taken on board.

(2) That the Executive Director and Head of Member Support and Employee Services be requested to liaise with the Overview and Scrutiny Manager on arrangements for PRINCE2 training/a workshop session for Members of the Committee.

CROS.54/05
IMPLEMENTING ELECTRONIC GOVERNMENT STATEMENT (IEG4)
The Head of Customer and Information Services submitted Report CIS.01/05 containing the City Council's Implementing Electronic Government (IEG 4) Statement for 2005/06.

This was the fourth IEG Statement the City Council had produced and had been submitted to the Office of the Deputy Prime Minister on 20 December 2004.

Unlike last year, the City Council had not made a joint submission with other Cumbrian Councils as the format for submission had been very tight and precluded any such partnership working.  However, there had been scope for a joint statement at the start of the document and that had been included.

As part of the ODPM's continuing assessment of Local Authority progress in e-government, it had been announced that a mid‑term statement was required and that had to be submitted to the ODPM office by 18 July 2005.  That mid‑term statement would need to be approved by the City Council prior to submission and a draft would be submitted to the Executive and Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee in due course.

Mr Nutley then outlined the City Council’s progress in implementing electronic government targets.

A Member questioned why the information had been provided in that format.  Mr Nutley replied that the whole concept was coming to fruition but that work remained to be done in developing back office services.   There would always be a need to respond to what citizens wanted as technology developed.

Referring to SMS, a Member further queried whether language may be a problem with younger people.  Mr Nutley stated that would be entirely down to the choice of the citizen.

RESOLVED – That the report be noted.

[The meeting ended at 4.25 pm]

